CHURCHES TOGETHER IN ENGLAND FORUM 2015
“CHURCHES LISTENING TOGETHER”

Revd. Murray George, the URC DEO, and I, as representatives of Churches Together in Cheshire attended the CTE triennial Forum at Swannick at the end of September. The programme stated from the outset that ‘the Forum is not a deliberative meeting, more a gathering of those engaged in the ecumenical journey. Its purposes are deliberately loosely defined’.  The stress throughout the conference was on listening to one another – to listen to voices not usually heard - the theme encouraged, if not imposed, by the growth of Churches Together in England from being a body of 16 members to one of 43. We needed to be acquainted with one another.
The programme was structured to give this effect. In the first couple of sessions we listened both to representatives from the main groupings within CTE set out what they valued within their particular traditions (a challenge for some whose group, like the Free churches group, embraced a wide range of traditions) and others from across a wide geographical spectrum reflected on aspects of the ecumenical journey. In this, as at various points within the Forum, we were prompted to be mindful of Pope Francis’ observation that ‘unity is achieved whilst walking’.
The second day supplied the main meat of the Forum, with sessions on engaging with the Orthodox Churches, in whose tradition the morning prayers had been held, and with the Pentecostal churches. These sessions were widely appreciated. The afternoon session had been flagged as ‘an opportunity to engage with CTE’s Presidents’ who, either in person or by pre-recorded video links, responded to questions submitted by attendees in advance of the Forum and notified to them. They were challenging questions, such as:
· where do you experience unity?
· is Eucharistic sharing part of your vision, and what would you do to achieve it?
· what should be the prophetic voice of the church in terms of refugees, asylum seekers, warfare?
· should we be seeking full visible unity or should we be acknowledging our diversity?

In relation to that last question Cardinal Vincent Nicholl, who was present at the Forum, argued that diversity was not the opposite or enemy of unity, but a gift of the Holy Spirit.
For many the highlight of the Forum was the evening presentation from 12 young adult Christians from a  wide spectrum of church backgrounds who had been brought together to attend the Chemin Neuf event ‘Welcome to Paradise’ in France. From very strong denominational allegiances, all reported very positive awakenings of ecumenical awareness and of powerful personal spiritual development, and each fluently articulated their excitement in relations to the faith journey they had undertaken. They had been invited to reflect both on what they find exciting in their churches, and on what they saw as the challenges facing churches.  Whilst their responses to that may not have been entirely new (incorporating young people more fully, modifying styles of leadership, increased flexibility, the importance of young people not as the church of the future but as the church of the present), it was all well-structured and engagingly presented, moving Cardinal Nicholls to declare that it was the best Forum session he had attended since 1987(!).
On the final morning we were able to choose, from a menu of options, the style of morning prayer we attended. I chose to join the Society of Friends, a marked contrast to the wordy, but also moving, Orthodox liturgy of the previous day. In the final plenary David Cornick gave a very lucid theological reflection, arguing for a new paradigm for ecumenism, a more critical ecumenism following an iterative and not a linear path to unity.
Most Forum papers will be appearing on the CTE website for those wishing to read more. It has also been possible to read the accumulated feedback comments, which are extremely positive. I was particularly struck by one contribution to the ‘Any other comments’ section of the feedback, which, whilst very personal to the individual, gave a significant insight into the impact of the event:
As an Ordinand of the Church of England in my third year of training, and after many years of discernment I am very much Church of England. However, after a 48-hour forum I returned to college being rooted in my Christian faith in a way that goes beyond mere denominational boundaries. So often the Church of England is guilty of creating what the last Bishop of Oxford John Pritchard would describe as ‘church-craft’, as of course other denominations do also. Church-craft is an all-consuming obsession that the Church of England finds itself mercy to, it distracts many from the work of the church. Quinquennials, rotas, parish boundaries, deanery boundaries, diocesan boundaries, licences, meetings and much much more contributes to the life of the church, taking up time and moving the church into a direction that it never intended to go. The forum however gave a very refreshing view that went beyond mere church-craft, and looked to the heart of the gospel. Ecumenism is a wonderful opportunity for all denominations to look beyond the mere functions and in-jokes of its gatherings, and looks to the cause of the gatherings, Jesus Christ; the outcast, the accused, the disenfranchised, the scapegoat. The Christ that binds us, is so often better found in the gaps where our individual denominations fail to meet and sometimes where our denominations overlap. Ecumenism reminds us to look beyond the conventions that our own individual churches create due to the fact that we are only human, and it calls us to look to what we all endeavour to hold but of course can never manage; the mystery of Christ and his call to serve. The act of dialoguing and the practice of ecumenism is essential in order to develop in our theologies and our understandings of God. 
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